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Kids Grow Better in Families 

Adolescent & Family Growth Center, Inc. 

To see the Summer Sky 

Is Poetry, though never in a Book it lie - 

True Poems flee. 

     ~Emily Dickinson 

Rest is not idleness, and to lie sometimes on the grass 

on a summer day listening to the murmur of water, or 

watching the clouds float across the sky, is hardly a 

waste of time.  

     ~John Lubbock 

What dreadful hot weather we have! It keeps me in a 

continual state of inelegance.   

     ~Jane Austen 
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Adolescent & Family Growth Center, Inc. 

TREATMENT FOSTER CARE 

AUGUST 16TH 

FOSTER PARENT TRAINING 

 

6:45pm—Celebrate 

15 years with Carol 

Kayes  

  

7:15pm—Meet Dr. 

Reader, AFGC’s new child psychia-

trist. Learn about psychotropic 

medications and the illnesses they 

treat. 

TLP and Alliance Workgroup Update 
 

The TLP and Alliance workgroup has scheduled a focus group for Thursday, August 

16, 2012 at AFGC for AFGC foster parents. The group will be from 6:00 to 6:45pm 

and dinner will be provided.  The group will discuss the current approach used in 

TLP to guide the teens, ideas for alternative approaches, the effectiveness and use-

fulness of the level system used in TLP, and overall strengths and weaknesses of the 

program.  There will be a door prize presented at the end of the group.   

 

We hope that you are able to attend the focus group and bring your valued 

thoughts…. 

 

TLP and Alliance Workgroup Members: 

 

Claire Hansen  Nikkiah Wyatt Smith 

Kesha Taffe  Dawn Gresham 

Gary Schwanke  Ellie Cunanan  PLEASE JOIN US!!! 

 

The Impact of Trauma on Family Sys-

tems: Trauma in Foster Children  

 

A copy of the article entitled, “Trauma 

and children: An introduction for foster 

parents,” which was provided by Mimi 

Weissberg to foster parents at the foster 

parent training held on July  26, 2012, 

defined trauma, the ways in which chil-

dren react to trauma, and how foster 

parents can respond.  

Trauma is a psychologically distressing 

event that is outside the range of usual 

human experience, one that induces an 

abnormally intense and prolonged 

stress response. The memories of these 

events are problematic themselves as 

the experience plays itself out repeated-

ly in the mind of the child which pro-

vokes thoughts, emotions, and feelings 

of being out of control, and the re-

experiencing of the fear, anxiety, and 

pain associated with the event.  

Foster parents will often see and experi-

ence the stressful response in acting out 

behaviors, mood instability, nightmares, 

somatic complaints and more.  The arti-

cle specifies the importance of foster 

parents understanding trauma, how it 

affects a youth’s behavior, and how to 

respond. 

Events that can induce trauma include 

loss, assaultive violence, accidents, nat-

ural disasters, animal attacks, and wit-

nessing violent acts. Physical, sexual, and 

emotional abuse are common sources of 

trauma in foster youth. While the majority of 

trauma survivors are able to recover, some 

traumatic events trigger various disorders, 

including posttraumatic stress disorder 

(PTSD), seen often in youth in care. 

While AFGC foster parents are working with 

adolescents and older teens, it is important 

to be able to recognize the typical reactions 

to trauma in children of all ages.  

Ages 5 and younger: “may fear being sepa-

rated from parent, crying, whimpering, 

screaming, immobility and/or aimless mo-

tion, trembling, frightened facial expres-

sions, and excessive clinging. May regress—

return to behaviors exhibited at earlier ages 

(e.g., bed-wetting, fear of darkness). Children 

of this age are strongly affected by the par-

ents’ reactions to the traumatic event.” 

Ages 6 to 11: “may show extreme withdraw-

al, disruptive behavior, and/or inability to 

pay attention. Regressive behaviors, night-

mares, sleep problems, irrational fears, irri-

tability, refusal to attend school, angry out-

bursts, and fighting are common. Child may 

complain of stomachaches or other bodily 

symptoms that have no medical basis. 

Schoolwork often suffers. Depression, anxie-

ty, feelings of guilt, and emotional numbing 

or “flatness” are often present as well.” 

Cont’d on page 5 

ά.Ŝ ǘƘŜ ŎƘŀƴƎŜ ȅƻǳ ǿƛǎƘ ǘƻ ǎŜŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǿƻǊƭŘΦέ -aŀƘŀǘƳŀ DŀƴŘƘƛ 
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Adolescent & Family Growth Center, Inc. 

ADOLESCENT PROGRAMS 

TLP 

Adolescent Programs Up-

date 
 

From Nikkiah Wyatt Smith, LPC, 

LMFT 

Adolescent Programs Clinical Su-

pervisor 

 

Summer TLP Reminders  

 

Transportation Reminder -  On 

Mondays, pick-ups will begin at 10:15 

a.m. after the staff meeting.  This 

means that TLP teens will be picked up 

as early as 10:15 a.m., but may be 

picked up later.  Tuesday through Fri-

day pick-ups begin at 9:00 a.m.  Again, 

this means that TLP teens will be 

picked up as early as 9:00 a.m. but may 

be picked up after 9 a.m. depending on 

how many other teens need to be 

picked up prior to your teen being 

picked up.  Drop-offs will begin at 

4:15 p.m. every day, except Friday.  

On Fridays, drop-offs begin at 4:00 

p.m. to get a head start on Friday traf-

fic. 

 

Last Day of Summer TLP – During 

the last week in August, our last week 

of the TLP summer schedule, TLP 

teens who have demonstrated that they 

can emotionally and behaviorally han-

dle an overnight trip will go to Ocean 

City, Maryland from Tuesday, August 

28, 2012 to Thursday, August 30, 

2012.  Thus, on Monday, August 27, 

2012 and Friday, August 31, 2012, 

TLP will be closed.  TLP resumes the 

after school schedule on Tuesday, Sep-

tember 4, 2012. 

 

New 10-week Group Session 

 

TLP began the new 10-week group 

session, on Monday, July 23, 2012.  It 

will end on Friday, September 21, 

2012.  We want to share the group top-

ics so that you will know what your 

teens will be working on, and so that 

you may have the opportunity to build 

upon some of these topics at home  

with your teens. The groups listed be-

low are designed to address treatment 

issues, promote independent livings 

skills, as well as develop coping skills 

and healthy relationships.  The group 

topics were developed based on the 

input of AFGC staff, foster parents, 

and teens.  

 

Process Group: Teens share treatment 

issues and have the opportunity to offer 

and receive feedback from peers and 

staff.  

 

Independent Living Skills: Teens will 

continue to develop their skills in a 

variety of areas including meal plan-

ning, laundry, transportation, and mon-

ey management.  

 

Art Group: Teens will use a number of 

forms of artistic expression to explore, 

reflect and process their feelings about 

self, family, and relationships. 

 

Social Etiquette: Teens will be ex-

posed to social etiquette practices in 

social, workplace, and community set-

tings and will be given opportunities to 

practice social etiquette skills in TLP.  

There will also be a focus on dress/

grooming, dating, and job-related so-

cial etiquette..  

 

Cooking: Teens will learn how to pre-

pare food, shop for, and cook food.  

This group will build upon what is 

learned in the independent living skills 

group. 

 

Community Meeting: Teens will prac-

tice using social skills and learn how to 

contribute to a community in positive 

ways. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

TLP and Alliance Workgroup 

Update 
 

The TLP and Alliance workgroup has 

scheduled a focus group for Thursday, 

August 16, 2012 at AFGC for AFGC 

foster parents. The group will be from 

6:00 to 7:00 pm and dinner will be 

provided.  The group will discuss the 

current approach used in TLP to guide 

the teens, ideas for alternative ap-

proaches, the effectiveness and useful-

ness of the level system used in TLP, 

and overall strengths and weaknesses 

of the program.  There will be a door 

prize presented at the end of the group.   

 

We hope that you are able to attend the 

focus group and bring your valued 

thoughts…. 

 

TLP and Alliance Workgroup Mem-

bers: 

Claire Hansen 

Kesha Taffe 

Gary Schwanke 

Dawn Gresham 

Nikkiah Wyatt Smith 

Ellie Cunanan 
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GUIDING ADOLESCENTS TOWARD EMPOWERMENT 

Adolescent & Family Growth Center, Inc. 

GATE/GATE PREP UP-

DATES  

From: Ellie Cunanan, MS, 

LMFT, 

Assistant Director of Clinical 

Services 

Greetings to everyone!  I hope everyone 

has been having an enjoyable summer.  

Do you want to give the child in your 

home more opportunities to learn and 

practice independent living skills?  Please 

remember that you, as a foster parent, 

can initiate a request for your child to be 

moved to a Modified TLP Schedule, to 

GATE Prep or to GATE.  Once a request is 

approved and agreed upon by the treat-

ment team, there is an interview process 

for all youth wishing to enter either the 

GATE Prep or GATE groups.  Youth at 

these levels are required to document 

and demonstrate their productive hours 

when they are not at the agency.       

In April, the format and website of the 

Ansell-Casey Life Skills Assessment was 

changed.  The new assessment contains 

questions and measures a youth’s profi-

ciency in six domains:  Daily Living, Self-

Care, Relationships and Communication, 

Housing and Money Management, Work 

and Study Life and Career and Education 

Planning.  There is also a Caregiver ver-

sion of this same assessment, so foster 

parents have an opportunity to provide 

their perspective on a youth’s skill level in 

these areas.  If you have a foster child 

who has not taken an independent living 

skills assessment in the past year, please 

inquire with your child’s case manager.  

Paper versions of the assessments are 

available to be administered, and results 

can be emailed directly to you and your 

child’s social worker.   

Tennille Craig and I, as co-facilitators of 

the GATE group, have been working on 

some modifications to the structure of 

the GATE program.  The new structure 

reflects the six domains covered by the 

new Casey Life Skills Assessment.  It is 

our plan that this same structure and 

curriculum will eventually be used in our 

GATE Prep as well as the TLP Independ-

ent Living groups.  We are planning to 

create a structure and curriculum that 

initially introduces and provides general 

information on these areas of independ-

ent living in the TLP Independent Living 

Group, then progressively provide oppor-

tunities for practical and hands-on expe-

riences, as well more specific information 

on how to accomplish particular inde-

pendent living tasks in the GATE Prep 

groups.  Finally in the GATE groups, we 

hope to provide more opportunities to 

discuss and process youth’s personal ex-

periences as they accomplish specific 

independent living tasks, as well as chal-

lenge them to set goals and reach bench-

marks in each of the six domains covered 

by the Casey Life Skills Assessment.         

Please check back in on this column for 

updates as well as information on up-

coming Independent Living events 

offered by the local counties.   We thank 

you for your continued support and en-

couragement of our youth as they strive 

to gain more independent living skills.  

 

 

 

 

 

*PLEASE NOTE * PLEASE NOTE **PLEASE NOTE*  
AFGC’s answering and on call system has changed. When calling “on call” 

you will no longer speak to an answering service but will instead hear a rec-

orded message directing your call. If you are calling after hours to speak with 

the on-call staff member, the recorded message directs you to “dial 1” to be 

connected to the on-call staff member.  If the on-call staff member does not  

answer  your call directly you will hear another message with further in-

structions. This message includes a second phone number and the name of 

the manager on-call. If your call is not returned by the original staff member 

in 15 minutes OR your call is URGENT, please call the manager on call.    
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Adolescent & Family Growth Center, Inc. 

The Impact of Trauma on Family Systems, cont’d. 

Ages 12 to 17: “may exhibit responses similar to those of adults, in-

cluding flashbacks, nightmares, emotional numbing, avoidance of re-

minders of traumatic event, depression, substance abuse, problems 

with peers, and antisocial behavior. Also common are withdrawal and 

isolation, physical complaints, suicidal thoughts, school avoidance, 

academic decline, sleep disturbances, and confusion. May feel extreme 

guilt over his or her failure to prevent the trauma event, and may har-

bor revenge fantasies that interfere with recovery. 

Listed below are suggestions found in the “Trauma and children” arti-

cle which were excerpted from the Child Trauma Academy free on-line 

course “Surviving Childhood: An Introduction to the Impact of Trauma.” 

1. Don’t be afraid to talk about the traumatic event. Children do 

not benefit from “not thinking about it” or “putting it out of their 

minds.” Don’t bring it up on your own, but when the child brings 

it up, don’t avoid discussion. Listen to the child, answer questions, 

and provide comfort and support. Listening and not avoiding or 

overreacting to the subject, and then comforting the child, will 

have a critical and long-lasting positive effect. 

2. Provide a consistent, predictable pattern for the day. Make sure 

the child has a structure to the day and knows the pattern. Don’t 

underestimate how important it is for children to know that their 

caretakers are in control. It is frightening for traumatized children 

(who are sensitive to control) to sense that the people caring for 

them are, themselves, disorganized, confused, anxious.   

3. Be nurturing, comforting, and affectionate, but be sure that this 

is in an appropriate context. For youth traumatized by physical or 

sexual abuse, intimacy is often associated with confusion, pain, 

fear, and abandonment. A good working principle for this is to be 

physically affectionate when the youth seeks it. 

4. Discuss your expectations for behavior is clear. Make sure rules 

and the consequences for breaking rules are clear. Be consistent 

when applying consequences. Use flexibility in consequences to 

illustrate reason and understanding. Utilize positive reinforce-

ment and rewards. 

5. Talk with the child. Unpredictability and the unknown are two 

things that will make a traumatized child more anxious, fearful, 

and, therefore, more symptomatic. Without factual information, 

children (and adults) speculate and fill in the empty spaces to 

make a complete story or explanation. Honesty and openness will 

help the child develop trust. 

6. Watch closely for signs of reenactment. All traumatized children 

exhibit some symptoms after the traumatic event. It is likely the 

child has had some reminder of the event, either through 

thoughts or experiences. Record the behaviors and emotions you 

observe and try to notice patterns in the behavior. 

7. Protect the child. Do not hesitate to cut short or stop activities 

that are upsetting or re-traumatizing for the child.  

8. Give the child choices and some sense of control. When a child, 

particularly a traumatized child, feels that they do not have con-

trol of a situation they will predictably get more symptomatic. If a 

child is given some choice or some element of control in an activi-

ty or interaction with an adult, they will feel safer and more com-

fortable, and thus may feel, think, or act in a more mature fash-

ion. 

9. If you have questions, ask for help. Knowledge is power: the 

more informed you are and the more you understand the child, 

the better you can provide them with the support, nurturing, and 

guidance they need.  

To learn more about trauma and children contact your child’s case 

manager and/or therapist. 

 

 

 

Congratulations and Thank You to Janice 

Gaither-Brown for referring a new fos-

ter family to AFGC in time for the Fall 2012 

Pre-Service Training Session beginning in 

September.   
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Join us in wishing the best life has to offer 

to three talented and beloved AFGC staff. 

Jerome McDade, Case Manager, has been with 

AFGC for 6 years. Jerome shared his light– and kind-

heartedness with everyone. Whether he was offering 

words of encouragement to a client, empathizing with 

a foster parent, or lifting the mood of a staff member, 

Jerome could be counted on to raise spirits and pro-

duce smiles. Jerome is a consummate professional, a 

loyal friend, and a man of many talents. I can still 

hear him croon: FOR THE GOOD TI-IIIIMES. We 

wish him: GOOD TIMES. 

Maleka Walters, Therapist/Case Manager, has been 

with AFGC for 6 years. With a soft spoken, gentle 

style, Maleka has provided case management and 

therapy for many youth at AFGC. In addition to her 

exemplary work in the clinical department, Maleka 

developed and launched AFGC’s mentoring program. 

While helping the agency grow its services, Maleka 

also grew professionally with recent attainment of her 

licensure as a marriage and family therapist. When 

asked what she will miss at AFGC, she stated her co-

workers and clients will be hard to part with, adding, 

“the turtles and Coke Zero Dennis supplied too.” 

 FAREWELL, MALEKA! 

Claire Hansen, Therapist and Case Manager after 

completing her MSW internship with AFGC a few 

years ago, Claire has generously shared her passion 

and advocacy for youth with everyone. With a dis-

tinctive New York accent, a background as a teacher 

and a mother, and a strong and swift stride, you knew 

when “Claire was in the house.” SHE WILL BE 

MISSED. 

      THE SPOTLIGHT HAS RETURNED,  

       with the return of:  

      Daphne and James Johnson of Alexandria, Virginia 

  

 If you have worked with AFGC for a while you may remember Daphne Saunders-Houston, now Daphne 

Saunders-Johnson. She and her husband James rejoined AFGC in June after a very brief emptying of their nest. 

With biological children (nine between them) and many foster children successfully launched, Daphne and James 

were missing the sounds that teenagers make and the joys and challenges of helping youth find their way in the 

world. 

 With a wealth of experience, and an abundance of patience and energy, the Johnsons have returned to 

therapeutic foster parenting with AFGC.        

        

        Welcome Back! 

If you want your children to improve, let them overhear the nice things 

you say about them to others. ~Haim Ginott 
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Earn Training Credits by reading the Newsletter. Take advantage of this opportuni-

ty to make sure you satisfy the 24 hour per year requirement. 

Read this month’s newsletter, answer the following questions and return to either 

Kesha Taffe or Mary Laigle. The fax number is 703-425-9206.  

******************************************************************************* 

T or F The TLP and Alliance workgroup is discussing the current approach used 

to guide the teens as well as ideas for alternative approaches, and overall strengths 

and weaknesses of the program. 

T or F AFGC Foster Parents are invited to attend a focus group on the TLP pro-

gram on Thursday, August 16th beginning at 6:00pm, followed by training provid-

ed by AFGC’s psychiatrist, Dr. Reader. 

T or F Foster parents can initiate a request for their foster youth to be moved to a 

modified TLP schedule, to GATE Prep or GATE groups. 

T or F Structure modifications to the GATE program reflect the six domains cov-

ered by the new Casey Life Skills Assessment . 

Please list 3 reactions to trauma typical of children ages 12 to 17: 

1.__________________________ 

2.__________________________ 

3.__________________________ 

T or F If a traumatized child is given some choice or some element of control in an 

activity or interaction with an adult, they will feel safer and more comfortable, and 

thus may feel, think, or act in a more mature fashion. 

Which AFGC foster parent will be honored for 15 years of service to youth and fam-

ilies at the August 16th foster parent training? 

____________________________________ 

 

 

Earn your Training 

Hours 

Adolescent & Family Growth Center, Inc. 

Name___________________________________________________ 
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Adolescent & Family Growth Center, Inc. 
 
8000 Forbes Place 
Springfield, VA 22151 
Phone: 703-425-9200 
Fax: 703-425-9206 
Email: afgc@afgcinc.com 

 

 

 

We’re on the Web 

www.adolescentandfamily.com 

 

 

 

 

 

August 16th, 6-6:45pm TLP and Alliance Workgroup Focus Group 

                        6:45-7:15pm 15 Years for Carol Kayes Celebration 

                        7:15-9pm Foster Parent Training-Dr. Beverly Reader, AFGC Psychiatrist 

            presenting “Psychotropic Medications” 

 

August 2012 

Web sites that offer Foster Parent Training Certificates: 

www.Fosterparenttraining.com 

www.fosterparentcollege.com 

www.Fosterparents.com 


